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 >>  Good evening from New York City.  Thank you for being with us.  I 
am the curator of the moving image and recorded sound division at the 
Center of Color and Black Culture.  A research center at the New York 
public library dedicated to the collection, preservation and 
interpretation of materials focused on the global black experiences.  

We collect what the founding curator and collector named the 
vindicating evidences of black history and culture. I am a documentary 
filmmaker and a 2016 member of the academy motion picture and sciences 
whose work have been collected by the library.  

I have the distinct pleasure of introducing tonight's 
conversation with three time Hugo award winning author N.K. Jemisin 
and her cousin, K. Kamau Bell.  The reason we are here tonight in 
conversation is the newest book "The City we Became" the first of a 
new trilogy series in New York City.  

The book is available for purchase through the library's shop.  
Not only will you purchasing one of the best books of 2020 but 
proceeds from your purchase go to benefit the New York public library.  

The other reason we are here is Nora's book "The Fifth Season" 
the first book in her previous trilogy is on our list of the 1125 
books we love.  That list which we released earlier this year 
celebrates the library's 125th anniversary by honoring titles from the 
past 125 years that made us fall in love with reading.  

It is her voice through her work that we celebrate tonight.  
So when Nora asks how long until black future month?  I say the time 
is now for us to not only imagine the black future but to reimagine 
the present and the past.  It is time to be afro futuristic.  Shake 
off old stereotypes and comfortable tropes around race and for all of 
us to do the work and boldly bridge the remaining 2/5 divide for us, 
and with black people.  

So we can fully experience in the law at work and in our daily 
lives, equality and without fear.  The vindicating evidences that our 
voices are there from the past present or looking into the future, the 
work, your work, our work is to engage them and listen.  



The good news is the library offers the tools through the 
items collected by the Schomburg Center and other libraries here and 
the books of course written by N.K. Jemison.  

Before I bring Nora and Kamau on, a couple of quick notes and 
then I will get out of the way.  The event is being cast on Zoom and 
YouTube.  If you are in the Zoom event please note it is being 
recorded. Not you, only the event itself.  

Nora will be glad to answer your questions at the end of the 
conversation and you can type them into the Q&A box at the bottom of 
the Zoom app.  She will get to as many of them as she can.  

At the end of the event we will be sharing a short two 
question survey with you and we would love your feedback if you have a 
second.  We will post a link to it towards the end of the event in the 
chat on Zoom and comments on YouTube.  

Lastly the library has a lot of great online events coming up 
including a short series on the history of pride and the celebration 
of Juneteenth.  If you learn about these events and everything else 
the library is doing during this time despite the pandemic, visit 
NYPL.org/connect where you can sign up for our news letter and access 
the resources we are making available during this time.  

Thank you so much.  Now let's bring on our featured guests to 
be in conversation.  
  >> W. KAMAU BELL: Hello.  
 >>  Hang on a second.  
  >> W. KAMAU BELL: Hi so for the hundreds of people on Zoom and how 
many people on YouTube, although now that it is on YouTube I feel 
scared but I will get through it, we will talk about the book.  We 
have allocated a lot of time for questions but I don't get to talk to 
my cousin so I am going to use the opportunity to talk to my cousin.  
We are real cousins can you confirm that?  
 >>  Yes we are.  We get that question every five minutes on twitter 
and we answer it and no one pays attention.  
  >> W. KAMAU BELL: I think it is black people saying cousin that 
means a lot of things.  
 >>  We are technically once or twice removed?  I can't remove ‑‑  
  >> W. KAMAU BELL: Wikipedia layered it out.  Your mom is my first 
cousin because that is how the south works.  It works.  Importantly, 
it means something because we did spend significant time as kids 
hanging out together.  Specifically as little kids.  And I wrote about 
it in my book and you have talked about it before.  We were two kids 
in our grandmother's house.  The two weirdos ‑‑  mobile Alabama weird 
‑‑  not New York City weirdos or Bay Area.  
 >>  Yes we were two nerdy black kids that liked to sit around and 
make up weird games.  I remember we did not have Legos but he had the 
empty spools and we built things with the empty spools because 
whatever same difference.  

And I mostly did a lot of reading and ‑‑  had I started 
writing?  I guess I had?  
  >> W. KAMAU BELL: My earliest memories of you.  We did a lot of 
things.  Ran around and got dirty.  



 >>  9000 mosquito bites.  
  >> W. KAMAU BELL: I remember us working on things together but 
certainly as you became an adult and you were writing I was like that 
makes sense.  
 >>  I remember us talking about like T.V. shows and stuff and then 
sometimes, we would change ideas where you had a super hero you were 
trying to draw.  
  >> W. KAMAU BELL: I wanted to be a comic book artist and we all got 
what we thought we would be.  
 >> NK. JEMISIN: We were two nerdy kids that liked to bounce the ideas 
off each other and it had been effect.  That was the end result.  
  >> W. KAMAU BELL: So sitting now in space where you are now ‑‑  I 
think the question I am going to ask is the question I think about for 
myself.  We were two kids with big impossible sounds dreams.  Mine was 
comic book artist.  Kungfu movie star and standup comedian.  It was 
all over the place but I got one of them.  How much of your life was 
like, this is what I expected and how much is like this is nothing I 
could imagine.  Three time Hugo award winner you did not know what 
that was at the time.  But yay you won what does it feel like to win.  
 >> NK. JEMISIN: I knew what Hugos were because when I went to the 
library and the librarians would try to help the poor child like give 
me the science fiction, they would look for the Hugo list and go done 
the list and they would give me the books from that.  So I had a vague 
idea that Hugo meant the books the library liked and that is kind of 
true.  So you know it worked.  When I was little I did not expect to 
become a writer.  You know?  Basically I had kind of assumed that 
there was no future for me in writing science fiction.  That this was 
a fun thing to read and a fun thing to do.  But it was not a thing 
that black women did. . .  I was vague on the fact that black women 
became writers until I met your mom.  I remember at one point she came 
to visit.  

Mom told me Aunt Janet was a writer and it was like 
automatically, what?  And so, basically when aunt Janet showed up I 
was hovering with my hand made book made with two pieces of cardboard 
I made with construction paper and bound with yarn.  And I was 
hovering in the background and I was like I have to show her the book 
but what if she doesn't like it?  Complete conniptions.  She was so 
patient.  She looked through the book and said it was good and gave me 
her books and talked about writing.  I had no idea the questions to 
ask but that was a formative experience.  

Probably one day, maybe a couple of hours and I pestered the 
poor woman to death.  But it was a formative experience.  I met an 
actual living black woman who wrote books.  Who said I could write and 
that opened up a lot of doors for me.  I did not try to become a 
writer for ages it was kind of like, I don't think I can make a living 
at this so let me become a psychologists that is exciting.  

You can make a lot of money in psychology.  So you know, I 
needed that sort of early formative stuff.  So thanks aunt J.  
  >> W. KAMAU BELL: She is on there. 
 >> NK. JEMISIN: Is she?  



  >> W. KAMAU BELL: I should text her to make sure.  There is so much 
nothing going on she might have for gotten?  Are you watching me and 
Nora?  She will get back to me.  I would imagine my mom say in you 
herself.  She was a little black girl from Indiana, which is more 
related to mobile Alabama that they would like to admit.  Weirdly 
Indianapolis is kind of the Deep South especially in 1937 when she was 
born.  
 >> NK. JEMISIN: She told me about the famous Klan presents and all of 
that.  It is an interesting place to grow up as a black women being 
from a place known for the Klan affiliations.  
  >> W. KAMAU BELL: It leaves you with two choices.  You accept it and 
deal with it or get the F out.  
 >> NK. JEMISIN: And grow up to be hard core like aunt Janet did. 
  >> W. KAMAU BELL: She did not have the role models like you did.  
She came to writing later than you did.  There was not a magical aunt 
that floated through and said you can be a writer.  She was encouraged 
to be a domestic.  
 >> NK. JEMISIN: I mean back in those days that was an aspirational 
career.  Well I mean it is one of the reasons why even to this day, I 
participate with a bunch of organizations ‑‑  well not a bunch, but a 
few organizations where I get a chance to talk to young black women 
and young up and coming black artists of whatever gender where I can 
try to be like yes this is a thing you can do.  Do you really want to 
do this?  I don't get too detailed because I don't want to discourage 
them but I want them to understand it is a possibility.  Because there 
is so little else in the world that tells nerdy black kids what you 
can do with your life or the possibilities that exist for you.  

So anyway.  
  >> W. KAMAU BELL: Especially when we were growing up.  Our lives 
would have looked different if the internet had existed.  
 >> NK. JEMISIN: That could have been a lot worse.  
  >> W. KAMAU BELL: I feel like I would have known there were more 
people out there like me other than my cousin that I visit in the 
summer and that is it.  
 >> NK. JEMISIN: It would have been nice.  In science fiction there is 
a thing that happened ten years ago where as part of a big long 
discussion about race in science fiction, basically all of the black 
nerds decided they were all going to hop into one online chat and be 
like you know, please stand up.  Raise a digital hand.  Raise a 
digital hand for your relatives that are giant black nerds and how 
many of us are there out there.  This is a sample of what we can 
figure out from five days on the internet and it was thousands of 
people.  Speaking for thousands of others you have you and my father 
who I used to watch the Twilight Zone and old school Star Trek every 
night.  I had my childhood friend, all of these wonderful people, 
nerdiness is the idea that we have a future.  And that we are part of 
the future has always been in our community.  There have always been 
black science fiction writers including W.E.B. Dubois but it is just a 
thing, authorize of us that came out of the 07s and 80s lost belief or 
realization.  And that is, at every possible chance I can I do what I 



can to fight that.  
  >> W. KAMAU BELL: My mom text texted me back thanks for reminding 
me.  
 >> NK. JEMISIN: You just called her out in front of the internet.  
  >> W. KAMAU BELL: I don't know if that makes me a bad son or her.  
Now she has to figure out Zoom.  
 >> NK. JEMISIN: I sent my dad the link to register and I was like 
there are three pages you have to get through. 
  >> W. KAMAU BELL: Bless and release it.  We are definitely born in 
the 70s but children of the 80s.  So we are basically, I feel like I 
am the age of hip‑hop.  When it started in the Bronx it was the early 
70s.  
 >> NK. JEMISIN: Early 70s?  I don't know. 
  >> W. KAMAU BELL: I don't want anyone to get into a hip Hollywood 
started war.  I already said the Bronx so I know something.  This is 
proof of my 80s nerd that I don't have all of the hip‑hop knowledge.  
There was such a commodifying of black culture with the rise of rap 
music that it felt like to me as a kid that if I was not doing that I 
was not doing blackness right.  If you were not doing all of it. 
 >> NK. JEMISIN: Exclusively that.  There were gendered expectations 
and racialized expectations and we have both experienced a lot of 
that.  And was the expectations that you are going to do your hair a 
certain way and dress a certain way.  And I had glasses this big when 
I was younger and my face was smaller.  So I look at pictures of 
myself from 15 or something and it is nothing but glasses in the view 
and a tiny smile.  

And I was coming to New York in the summer times and when I 
was coming to New York I was hearing that early rap and hip‑hop.  I 
was into it.  I was loving it and I had friends up here that taught me 
how to double dutch you need to be coordinated.  
  >> W. KAMAU BELL: That is one of the keys yes.  
 >> NK. JEMISIN: That or you have to accept you are going to get hit 
in the face with the rope every other minute.  It happens.  But you 
know, so I did all of that too but for me it was part of me coming to 
New York in the summer times and sort of relaxing into all of myself.  
Up here I could be an artist and a nerd and a hip hot, and no one 
seems to treat me differently or act like that was weird.  And I think 
that is probably why, I decided to this which book that you can't see 
because of my background.  Wonderful. 
  >> W. KAMAU BELL: Publisher is going to love that.  
 >> NK. JEMISIN: I was supposed to talk about the book at some point.  
So much for that.  Yes I don't want to make my publicist mad I 
mentioned the book now let's get back to talking.  
  >> W. KAMAU BELL: The City we Became you did not say the title.  
 >> NK. JEMISIN: Yes the book called The City we Became first of the 
great city trilogy.  I got 400 words done in the second book and I am 
proud of myself because it is hard to write in the current 
environment.  
  >> W. KAMAU BELL: Let's talk about that.  First of all, it is funny 
how much I feel like our lives parallel each other as far as the 



struggle to become an artist.  We started to breakthrough around the 
same time.  You won a Hugo and I won an Emmy and if I was like I won 
an Emmy you won a second Hugo all right.  
 >> NK. JEMISIN: You beat me to it.  You were on T.V. efficient and I 
have never been on T.V.  
  >> W. KAMAU BELL: You have been on the United States of America.  
 >> NK. JEMISIN: But I am a guest I don't have a show and I don't want 
a show but it is the principle of the thing.  Someone is going to give 
me a T.V. show and it will be why am I here?  
  >> W. KAMAU BELL: I know an Emmy award winning producer to help you 
get a T.V. show if you want one.  But I have seen you on twitter 
talking about the 1500 words a day thing.  And then we talked and we 
were like it was a struggle to get to 600.  Or 500, obviously we are 
using the outside world as our inspiration and processing it through 
our internal, whatever is going on in our lives and it is hard to 
figure out the mix but we are taking in the outside world and trying 
to fix if through art. 
 >> NK. JEMISIN: It is not fixable right now that is the struggle.  
Plus with the great city's trilogy I should talk about what it is 
about.  It is set in modern day in New York going through the existing 
problems of gentrification and inequality and police brutality and so 
on, and so I had an outline for all three books of the trilogy set up 
and 2020 is messing with my outlines it keeps stealing my ideas.  

So I am going to basically like, spoil a bit because I have 
got to change it now.  But I had intended to put in a collaboration 
between the New York Police Department and the proud boys where they 
are messing with the city, well ‑‑  thanks America.  So now I am like, 
I have to redo my outline I don't know.  So that is part of the 
problem.  Is that reality, when you decide to write a story set in the 
real world modern day this is a rare challenge that science fiction 
writers don't have to deal with and now I have to figure it out.  

It is hard to write when you are so angry that you open 
twitter for ten minutes and blood pressure goes up.  You watch 
something on T.V. and you realize just how far the world has changed.  
I was watching a movie, I don't remember what it was.  But it was made 
in 201 or something like that.  And it had the world facing danger 
with a competent President in charge.  Who knew?  All of the disaster 
movies coming out around 2011 and 2012 they posited that we were going 
to have Morgan Freeman in charge keeping us safe.  Come on man.  What 
are you doing we need you?  Anyway.  
  >> W. KAMAU BELL: There is the idea that during ‑‑  films come out 
that reflect the President in charge so in the Obama era film and T.V. 
and media, the world is fine.  There is something outside that the 
world is not bringing on itself but now your book is reflecting the 
fact that the world is eating itself alive. 
 >> NK. JEMISIN: And I wrote it almost two years ago so that was not 
intentional.  People have talked to me about the congruity they see 
about the plague I have spreading through the city and COVID‑19.  No I 
did not anticipate a global pandemic that would be unchecked because 
we have no leadership.  Who knew?  



And is an instance of not police brutality but a woman is an 
existential manifestation of danger but she takes the form of a white 
woman filming someone for being black in public and the whole thing 
that went around a couple of days ago with the super creepy white 
woman like is that your wall?  And I had chills I was like that is 
her.  That is what she looks like in real life.  Real life should not 
be looking like my books I don't want to live in my books.  No one 
wants to live in my books but I am here.  
  >> W. KAMAU BELL: I am going to push back on what you said because 
the same thing happens to me and we will be working on an episode and 
they come out and the episode about reproductive justice comes out 
around the same time that states are working hard to take away 
reproductive rights from people who can get pregnant.  We are both 
sort of taking in all of the stuff from the outside world and then 
processing it and trying to imagine it or see through it in different 
ways. And I think that is why it ends up being like, I feel like we 
are detectives.  We don't know that we are doing it, but I think ‑‑  
 >> NK. JEMISIN: We are not detectives we are artists.  This is what 
art is supposed to do.  Absorb the energy that the world is putting 
out.  It is not our fault the world is putting out crap energy right 
now.  Our job is to reflect it and translate it and help other people 
cope with it in whatever way that they can.  That is the nature of 
that beast.  So if you are a good artist then your writing is going to 
reflect reality to some degree.  So just a warning, I have grocery 
delivery showing up at some point soon.  I may have to run and get 
groceries I can't tell if that is them or not.  We will figure it out.  
  >> W. KAMAU BELL: I have been told in the chat that Janet Bell 
joined the YouTube and I got a text.  She said Zoom didn't let people 
in so I joined YouTube.  
 >> NK. JEMISIN: I love it okay.  Zoom is at capacity I did not know 
that could happen.  
  >> W. KAMAU BELL: Look how popular you are.  I want to, we are 
talking about black artists and black books.  Last week the New York 
Times best seller because a lot of people are trying to print out 
racism ‑‑  a top down book about racism written by black people.  So 
now there is an effort to say let's black out the New York Times best 
seller list again but not just those books.  We can do other things.  
 >> NK. JEMISIN: We write about things other than slavery who knew.  
  >> W. KAMAU BELL: I wish I called my book hey racist white people 
buy this book to become less racist.  
 >> NK. JEMISIN: And people should check out the awkward thoughts of W 
Kamau Bell which is an excellent example of black artistry and 
development.  I like that.  I pulled that one out.  Melissa is over 
here laughing.  
 >> NK. JEMISIN: Is she really?  Hey Melissa.  
  >> W. KAMAU BELL: Q&A is coming up soon so we will be taking your 
questions.  I will decide the questions that get asked because that is 
what I am here for.  So good luck.  So people are asked to by two 
books by black writers this week to help black out ‑‑  everyone knows 
black writers.  So it may not be good to ask you but I would encourage 



the audience to find two books by black writers and take books out of 
the library.  Buy the books you buy at the New York library I think I 
covered by basis.  
 >> NK. JEMISIN: Getting books from the library helps writers there is 
no reason not to get books from the library too.  Putting in a plug 
for the library here.  I see many questions.  
  >> W. KAMAU BELL: Don't look at them.  Unless you want to.  
 >> NK. JEMISIN: No I will let you pick.  
  >> W. KAMAU BELL: It says as a queer person the casual queer 
representation in your books has meant so much to me.  Thank you for 
providing to that to your readers.  Why did you decide to feature it 
when it is a rare thing in scifi/fantasy.  
 >> NK. JEMISIN: I can't speak to why it is a rare thing.  But ‑‑  
like I said earlier, it is an artist's job to reflect the world as it 
is.  To reflect what they are legitimately seeing in the world.  So I 
write human beings even if it is not on earth I write human beings the 
way I see human beings.  So that is going to range across races and 
backgrounds and abilities.  To me it is necessary if I am honestly 
engaging with human beings to show that range of humanity.  So that is 
why.  
  >> W. KAMAU BELL: I would say, is there a part of it, I feel like 
this is what I am doing, I see this is not happening, that doesn't 
mean I am going to do everything that is not happening but if I feel 
it is strange it is not happening I feel like I can add something here 
so I add something here. 
 >> NK. JEMISIN: Probably that is it too.  Lord knows I do put 
conscious thought into am I putting in too many white dudes?  Because 
even ‑‑  I literally do ask myself that sometimes.  Because even black 
women writers, we have all in this country, we have all read nothing 
but stories feature and centering on cis white dudes and their 
interests and power struggles et cetera.  

And so when most of us first begin to write or most of us 
first begin to draw or whatever art form that we do and a lot of cases 
we have to work against that weight and pressure that pushes us 
towards the societal norm so I push against it on a constant basis. 
That means in a lot of cases I am making a choice to write about 
groups that don't get featured in fiction a lot.  But I am doing that 
not to be like suck it white dudes.  It is not like that.  
  >> W. KAMAU BELL: I don't think there is anything wrong with saying 
suck it white dudes.  
 >> NK. JEMISIN: Like, that is not the core of it.  The core of it is, 
this is what the world looks like.  So if I don't know anything about 
the particular experience I am trying to write with The City we 
Became, the character that plays the Bronx is a queer woman, 60 
something years old, who was at stone wall and who kicked in a police 
informant's knee.  She is a bad ass old lady.  I am not a bad ass old 
lady and I don't have that experience but I know bad ass old ladies 
and I can do research.  
  >> W. KAMAU BELL: You were raised by bad ass old ladies one in 
particular.  



 >> NK. JEMISIN: So I did what I could to make sure I was honestly 
depicting and there are people that quibble with the way that I choose 
to do things and I am going to mess things up but I feel it is my duty 
to do the best I can regardless.  
  >> W. KAMAU BELL: This is a classic New York borough question that 
didn't occur to me until right now.  Any blow back from Staten Island 
readers and do you care?  
 >> NK. JEMISIN: I have not had any ‑‑  
  >> W. KAMAU BELL: You have to live in New York to know what this 
means.  
 >> NK. JEMISIN: Or read the book.  So, in the book it is made very 
very clear in various ways that Staten Island is the odd borough out 
in New York in a lot of ways and this is all factual stuff.  Staten 
Island is the borough that traditionally goes Republican while the 
rest goes blue.  

And Staten Island has tried to secede from New York and they 
don't like us.  I have not had blow back.  So ‑‑  
  >> W. KAMAU BELL: Those kind of people don't read your books.  
 >> NK. JEMISIN: No what I think is happening, I have had a few Staten 
islanders be like yes that is us.  So far so good.  I have not done 
anything they find egregiously horrible in the depiction. 
  >> W. KAMAU BELL: To be fair it is the birth place of the Wu Tang 
clan.  That is what cool Staten islanders always say.  Hold on ‑‑  
 >> NK. JEMISIN: Which buys them a lot.  
  >> W. KAMAU BELL: And it is where my friend the guitar player from 
living color lives.  He may have asked the question he gets protective 
of Staten island.  
 >> NK. JEMISIN: Really okay?  
  >> W. KAMAU BELL: So hello.  This is a longer question.  But worth 
it.  One of the greatest aspects of The City we Became is the personal 
and resonant way the narrative embodies New York city as the series 
moves forward and we hopefully meet new cities, are the ones we have 
met become nor nuanced are you concerned they bottom like 
charactertures, can research ever rival your own experiences?  
 >> NK. JEMISIN: I have already had issues because like, I have 
originally been planning a trip to Hong Kong and revolution broke out 
and it didn't seem like a good time to travel to Hong Kong so I have 
not about to Hong Kong or Sao Paulo and I am going to be writing about 
other cities I have not visited and that is troubling.  

I have done what I can.  From my chair to try to address that.  
For Sao Paulo ‑‑  she is an accuracy reader and she helped me sus out 
the attitudes of other Brazilians towards Sao Paulo and things 
Americans would not know.  I want to go because I will not be able to 
do it soon and I suspect I am going to get problems from that.  

But at the end of the day the characters are people.  And I 
think that is one of the things that is going to save me is because I 
am starting with stereotypes and I am building them hopefully into 
three dimensional people and it is up to you guys as readers if I do 
that successfully as not.  And I got a text saying fresh direct is 
about to show up.  



  >> W. KAMAU BELL: I can address my mom wanted me to make it clear, 
she said your own mother is a black writer.  As I was talking about 
black writers.  
 >> NK. JEMISIN: We just praised you to the nine winds.  
  >> W. KAMAU BELL: But we did not name the title of the book which is 
what she is getting to.  She has several books available but the time 
and place it that give me life is about growing up in Minneapolis.  
 >> NK. JEMISIN: I am so sorry.  
  >> W. KAMAU BELL: You are in trouble too.  Do you need to get your 
fresh direct.  They have not rung the bell yet they text you before 
they show up.  What with the possibilities and limits of writing as 
activism.  What are the responsibilities of a write dedicated to anti 
racism as someone currently in Minneapolis is asking?  
 >> NK. JEMISIN: I think this is a responsibility of anyone who 
considers themselves an artist but you need to understand how humanity 
works and how racism works and how systemic racism came to be you need 
to learn your history and understand the psycho dynamics of it to some 
degree.  I took class ease this in grad school so that helped a lot 
and that was the start of lifelong learning for me.  

I read history books for fun.  I am a nerd still 
  >> W. KAMAU BELL: No one has a problem believing that. 
 >> NK. JEMISIN: I read the history books for fun because they blow my 
mind and I try to incorporate what I learned about the world into 
that.  And I have talked about this in my world building seminars.  If 
anyone wants to see one I did one online for wired last year.  When 
was the last time I was in San Francisco.  Six months ago?  So that 
was what I was in town for.  

So you can see the presentation I did if you Google my name 
and wired and you will find it and it is a two hour long talk where I 
talk about how I build the worlds I do and the people that populate 
the worlds and it comes down to understanding how our world works.  

You can't create other worlds unless you get our world.  At 
the end of the day your audience is people familiar with one world.  
This one.  And the things they are reading need to read as plausible 
to them.  So.  I don't know if that answered the question.  
  >> W. KAMAU BELL: The question was about, basically there is a ‑‑  
pressure, should I do more than writing while the world is burning 
down?  Is it enough to be an anti racist writer or do I need to be on 
the streets helping, in the streets?  
 >> NK. JEMISIN: I have been asking that question of myself for the 
last two weeks now and I have gone to a two protests.  New York police 
department was imposing a curfew and saying you have to go home or we 
will beat the living shit out of you and they were shutting down the 
subways and closing the bridges and keeping you from leaving so they 
had an excuse to do that so that was fun.  I did not go to anything 
outside of Brooklyn I needed to make sure I could walk home.  Park I 
only did a few, mostly because, my feeling is that writing is not a 
substitute for activism.  Art is not a substitute to be activism it is 
a form of activism.  You have to acknowledge that.  

So the way that you choose ‑‑  I know that sounds 



contradictory.  The way you choose to help change the world depends on 
how much energy you have and can put in the world because the stuff 
does harm to us too.  There is danger in engaging on the level that we 
as artists tend to do but you have a duty to observe.  

You have a duty to try to reflect and resonate and not lie.  A 
really big and important thing that I have understood with increasing 
depth over the course of my career is how damaging fiction can be to 
reality.  If you are not careful about it.  I was reading a great 
thread on twitter the other night, I think I reblogged it.  I forgot 
the name of the author that put it on.  But it was talking about how 
perceptions of police have changed because of stuff like the T.V. show 
Dragnet.  Because ‑‑  I don't know if you saw the thread.  
  >> W. KAMAU BELL: I feel like I lived that thread.  Law and order.  
The law and order franchise has done a lot to make the snarky funny 
cop okay.  The cop that cracks a one liner at a murder scene okay. 
 >> NK. JEMISIN: Well the thread was talking about, if anyone 
hopefully folks in the chat and have the ability to write can add it 
in, but it was talking about the fact that Web, the actor would played 
the main character in Dragnet was really pro police and he made sure 
that the show would be pro police.  

And before that, there had not been a lot of shows, the police 
were treated as the Keystone cops as corrupt or funny or bumbling.  
And that one artist's decision to fudge how the police really are, in 
their depictions it effects we are still dealing with.  So yes, 
artists can do a lot of really powerful things.  

And you need to be aware of the danger of that.  You need to 
be aware of the power in that.  The positivity that you can put 
forward or the help that you can give but you need to be aware of the 
harm you can do.  That doesn't mean you are the same as a person on 
the front lines at a protest going toe to toe with the proud boys.  
That is a different kind of battle.  These are not the same thing.  
But they are both contributing.  And the degree and the balance and 
ratio that you want to use in how much you contribute to the real 
world is up to you as an artist.  Up to you as a human being and you 
can decide how much you can take.  
  >> W. KAMAU BELL: Also there is still a global pandemic happening.  
So going to a protest is not the same thing as going to a protest six 
months ago so there is an aspect of this like, take care of yourself 
if you have people depending on you.  You can figure out other ways to 
up lift voices and share information.  
 >> NK. JEMISIN: Although the protests I saw all of the protestors 
wore masks.  The cops were not.  It is a complicated ‑‑  you have to 
get to the protest and who knows what you have to deal with on the way 
there.  
 >> NK. JEMISIN: I walked.  
  >> W. KAMAU BELL: So I am going combine these questions.  Any plans 
to write a ‑‑  novel and connected to that is a question about books 
you read as a teen that you recommend to younger readers.  Could be 
teen or as a kid.  
 >> NK. JEMISIN: All right.  



  >> W. KAMAU BELL: Do you plan to write ‑‑  
 >> NK. JEMISIN: I don't plan to write anything I write.  I did not 
plan to write about tentacles attacking New York City.  No one plans 
that.  But so yes, I can't ‑‑  I hope that you are not hearing this 
but the sound in the background which sounds like gunshots is our 
neighborhood illegal fireworks person.  Every neighborhood in New York 
has been illegal person ‑‑  a person shooting off illegal fireworks 
around, all night, I don't know why it just happens.  
  >> W. KAMAU BELL: Oh New York. 
 >> NK. JEMISIN: Not gunshots.  
  >> W. KAMAU BELL: Always doing extra.  
 >> NK. JEMISIN: I don't plan to write that but if it happens, it 
happens.  So ‑‑  maybe?  And what was the second question I forgot 
that fast.  
  >> W. KAMAU BELL: Books from your younger years, teen or kid that 
you recommend to readers now.  
 >> NK. JEMISIN: But of what I read was terrible.  I had terrible 
taste and people were recommending the books from a list, so 99% of 
the science fiction and fantasy I read was by cis white dudes that 
tossed in people of color as jokes and so on.  But I discovered 
Octavia butler.  I discovered her in the mid 80s and the first book by 
her was white washed on the cover so I did not realize she was a black 
woman writing about black people.  I did not pick it up on that basis.  

But now you can find, now you can find books by her with black 
people on the cover.  I highly recommend those to everyone.  She is 
not writing at a Y8 audience but a lot of the questions I had about 
race happened at that point in my life.  Developmentally and what she 
was writing spoke to those questions.  So, it was probably a great 
thing for young adults to read.  That is a good age to start 
basically.  Off the top of my head, we will stick with that.  
  >> W. KAMAU BELL: If you think of not bring it up later.  I am 
worried about your groceries.  
 >> NK. JEMISIN: I don't know what is going on.  Maybe they decided to 
fake me out with the text.  Sometimes they show up half an hour later.  
  >> W. KAMAU BELL: As a parent and as important as grocery deliveries 
are to the house we need to chat with the driver and see what is 
happening.  You said this before we started, I don't know if you want 
to say it again, is there a question you are tired of answering?  
 >> NK. JEMISIN: I have said this in other interviews.  Don't ask me 
like where did you get your ideas or any variation of where do you get 
your ideas?  Every interview done by someone that didn't prepare the 
interview questions well, features a variation on the question.  And 
the core of the question is how are you an artist.  That is how I 
interpret that.  How does your artist brain work?  I am like if I knew 
I would tell everyone so the whole world would turn into artists and 
that would fix a lot of stuff it might create other problems through.  
The artist apocalypse.  New book.  There we go.  

But I mean, there is no answer to that question.  That is a 
how do you do the things you do.  If we could explain it we would be 
neuroscientists that is it for me.  



  >> W. KAMAU BELL: I accept the fact that I get ask the one on one 
racism questions.  I accept the fact that I will answer them so you 
don't ask the black people at your office or school.  Ask me I will 
take them.  Even though sometimes I am like ‑‑  okay can't black 
people be racist is one of those but I accept the fact that is my job.  

Questions I get annoyed by are those that can be Googled that 
I have done this.  I have already done this.  So if someone starts 
with tell me, how did you get your start as a comedian I will be like, 
unless this is a 9000 Vanity Fair profile I don't know why that is in 
this article.  
 >> NK. JEMISIN: Do you send them a link to your book or early comedy 
specials that what I would do?  
  >> W. KAMAU BELL: I check out of the interview.  
 >> NK. JEMISIN: Okay all right.  One time I sent an interview full of 
links back to one very persistent annoying interviewer.  Because I can 
be an asshole I own it.  
  >> W. KAMAU BELL: That is what makes you so loveable.  
 >> NK. JEMISIN: You are too kind.  
  >> W. KAMAU BELL: This is a question I am curious about.  What 
science fiction or fantasy trope is over down in afro-futurism.  
 >> NK. JEMISIN: It has not been around long enough to have afro 
futurism.  I am sure you have ‑‑  okay ‑‑  please don't looks 
expensive.  So afro futurism has been around for not a full 
generation.  When I was a kid it was not literary it was all like 
music and movies like brother from another planet.  It still is those 
things.  These days Janelle Monet is carrying the torch in music but 
other musicians are doing equally powerful stuff.  So it is too soon 
for that.  Ask that question in maybe 100 years.  
  >> W. KAMAU BELL: So put it in the Google calendar reminder to ask 
in 10 years.  
 >> NK. JEMISIN: If I live to be 147 you can ask me then. 
  >> W. KAMAU BELL: If the country lives to be another 100 years.  
Someone is complicating you, but they are talking about how your 
character relations are the most realistically written and compelling 
I have read. What do you enjoy most/find most difficult about writing?  
Is there a part that is like, I have to do this to get to the next 
place even though it is drudgery and what part is like I am not going 
to sleep tonight because I want to do it.  
 >> NK. JEMISIN: About writing the characters, writing is the 
difficult part.  If I spent the last hour yelling at people on twitter 
I went to keep yelling at people on twitter I don't want to write.  
There is visceral satisfaction in yelling at people on twitter and 
writing is hard and labor and you don't get the satisfaction.  The 
rush is not there. 

But you know, writing the characters themselves, the 
characters are if I have done right, the characters come alive in my 
head and start talking to each other and I am transcribing what they 
are doing.  So it is not like ‑‑  there is not a specific thing that I 
am trying to do there it just happens if that makes sense.  



  >> W. KAMAU BELL: Makes sense.  It is funny.  That is true.  Writing 
is the hard part.  Every writer talks about that and yet, you clearly, 
eventually get to the place of writing.  Why are you better than other 
people?  
 >> NK. JEMISIN: How am I supposed to answer a question like that?  
You are very kind?  Almost, you ‑‑  
  >> W. KAMAU BELL: There are probably more good writers in the world 
but a lot of people can't get past ‑‑  
 >> NK. JEMISIN: But becoming a good artist is a matter of practice.  
You seek out training when you don't know what the hell you are doing.  
You find the training from people that seem to know what they are 
doing.  You follow their advice and experiment and try things on their 
own.  There is a saying that everyone that becomes a good writer first 
wrote one million words of crap.  There are many opportunities for you 
to write as much crap as you want.  Don't put your stuff online until 
you feel comfortable facing critique.  But that said, it is really 
just a matter of practice.  It is just you know ‑‑  I am of two minds 
about whether a thing like natural talent exists.  Because at the end 
of the day if you don't develop it, what good is it.  So you have to 
work to make the natural talent into a thing. Is it possible that 
doesn't that doesn't have the natural talent can work and make it into 
a thing?  Probably.  

It is like anything else in the world to get good you have to 
work your ass off and take a lot of crap and you always have to kind 
to continually improve.  You done assume that you are at a point of 
perfection and you never need to continue working on it and that is 
when you write a dud.  I will write a dud in the future.  I am going 
to get tired.  But I will try not to put that out into the world.  
That will go into my file of one million words of crap and no one will 
see it 
  >> W. KAMAU BELL: Do you think you will be able to figure out it is 
a dud before the publisher.  To you think you would be able to weed 
out the dud by the New York Times got to it?  
 >> NK. JEMISIN: Probably but it might take time.  
  >> W. KAMAU BELL: Are there thousands of words ‑‑  are there words 
you have written for The City we Became that you are like, suddenly 
like what?  Whoa!  Deleted or on a file some place in a locked box at 
a bank?  
 >> NK. JEMISIN: I put them into a clips file.  I took whole chapters 
out.  I do this with every book.  For one of my books I scrapped 
90,000 words.  The final book was supposed to be 120,000 so I got 
three quarters of the way through and it was wrong.  It was not right.  

I tossed that and started from scratch.  When you have done 
this enough there is a little voice in the back of your head that is 
like this is bullshit.  As an artist that voice is often there when it 
is not but you have to listen to the voice and when you hear it you 
are like no I meant it this time.  

I put it into a clips file or folder and I save it in case I 
change my mind.  Sometimes it is wrong.  Sometimes the voice is wrong.  
Mostly I listen and if it is telling me this isn't bad then I know I 



am okay.  
  >> W. KAMAU BELL: Is there a, with The City we Became is there a 
truth you are trying to get there.  One guiding thing that you are 
like, this is what I want the reader to take from it.  This is the 
truth I want to be in the world that emerges through the book?  I ask 
that because, the book feels like you wrote it a week ago.  Is there a 
truth that the book is based on or that you want peep to walk away 
from?  
 >> NK. JEMISIN: No.  At the end of the day I am trying to tell a good 
story.  My definition of good story is one that makes you feel 
something and is true and honest about the way the world works and the 
people work but I want to tell a really good story.  That is what I 
think for genre writers.  We are not trying to get at deep truths or 
whatever.  Leave the literary people to do that.  We try to tell good 
stories and it has power.  
  >> W. KAMAU BELL: All right we have to leave it there.  I think that 
is ‑‑  I think we are done but thank you for talking.  And it was nice 
to meet your finally.  
 >> NK. JEMISIN: It was nice to see you again.  Thank you for being 
willing to do this.  
  >> W. KAMAU BELL: I only did it because I was like I have not talked 
to Nora in a while and she is too busy to talk to me and she doesn't 
have time.  
 >> NK. JEMISIN: You text faster than I do.  I am good at regular 
typing but texting I am like ‑‑  I have ‑‑  we could pick up the phone 
and call each other but we are too GenX from that.  I will close on a 
laugh from Melissa.  
 >> NK. JEMISIN: It is true.  Hey ‑‑  I love the black lives matter 
sign too.  Casually in the background.  
  >> W. KAMAU BELL: That is how we do it in this house casual black 
lives matter sign next to the crayon box.  
 >> NK. JEMISIN: Perfect. 
  >> W. KAMAU BELL: Thank you.  
 >> NK. JEMISIN: All right.


